Word of God

Admonitions And Warnings Part 3

A selection of godly proclamations received through the 'Inner Word' by Bertha Dudde

Translation handled by Doris Boekers, Heidi Hanna, Sven Immecke

Published by Friends of the New Revelation

Hans-Willi Schmitz St. Bernardinstr. 47 47608 Geldern-Kapellen Germany

+ + + + + + + +

Please take special notice of the fact that God's Words addressed to us are non-denominational. The contents of this publication by no means intends to attract members of any Christian religious affiliation nor to recruit members into any other religious affiliation. Its sole purpose is to make the present-day Word of God accessible to all people.

+ + + + + + + + +

Source: https://www.bertha-dudde.org/en

Table of Contents

| | 6347 Serious admonitions | 3 | |
|---|---|-----|--|
| E | End time - Reminders and warnings5 | | |
| | 0712 Warning against false judgement unkindness of the peoples | 5 | |
| | 0947 Hour of decision warning to remain faithful to the saviour | 5 | |
| | 1415 Divine exhortation Pentecost | 6 | |
| | 1808 Spiritual distress sense of responsibility harsh reminders | 7 | |
| | 3346 Warning of the end spiritual decline | 7 | |
| | 3471 Reminder and notice to end | 8 | |
| | 3720 Announcement of the catastrophe | 9 | |
| | 3949 Reference to a natural disaster Urgent admonition to prepare | | |
| | 4287 Serious reminder and indication of the end | 11 | |
| | 4765 Reference to the end and admonition to care for soul | 11 | |
| | 4800 End of the time of graces serious reminder | .12 | |
| | 4838 Reference to great adversity Battle of faith Admonition | 13 | |
| | 4904 Admonition to stand firm in faith | .13 | |
| | 5079 Serious exhortation concerning the near end | 14 | |
| | 5195 Admonition to prepare for the end | 15 | |
| | 5223 The spirit of the Antichrist | .15 | |
| | 5383 Serious admonition The final phase of the earth | | |
| | 5397 Serious wake-up call | 17 | |
| | 5810 Final rescue work Callers and admonishers | 18 | |
| | 5814 Serious warning before the end | .18 | |
| | 6079 God's admonishing voice new epoch | 19 | |
| | 6655 Serious admonitions and warnings from God sheet anchor | 20 | |
| | 6694 God's warning of torments of new banishment | 21 | |
| | 6770 The natural event is the last admonition before the end | 22 | |
| | 6835 Tireless reminder and warning of the end | 22 | |
| | 6870 End time prophesies and admonitions | 23 | |
| | 7211 Serious Words of admonition regarding the end | 24 | |
| | 7298 Serious reminder and indication of the end | 25 | |
| | 7364 Admonition regarding the end | | |
| | 7522 Final reminder | 27 | |
| | 7596 Serious warning about the end | 27 | |
| | 8854 Great spiritual need warning of new banishment | 28 | |
| | 6194 Serious admonitions | 29 | |
| | | | |

Serious admonitions....

B.D. No. **6347** September 5th 1955

 \mathbf{Y} our days are numbered while you still walk the earth.... These words do not frighten you humans because you do not believe them. Nevertheless, you should hear them again and again so that

you cannot say that you have remained unwarned.... From many sides such admonitions will touch you, which is why again and again your thoughts could deal with them.... yet you will certainly not change your thinking and your nature.... What you do is up to you, but you must answer for your actions, precisely because you have not remained without warning.... Your father in heaven will not let you run into ruin without warning, otherwise His love for you would be limited.... But you don't want to acknowledge a loving God, and that is your undoing, you don't find a connection between the creator and His living creations, you deny a God Who is love in Himself, otherwise it would be completely understandable to you that this God sends you admonitions and warnings precisely because you are His living creations which He did not arbitrarily create and arbitrarily let pass away again but whose sole purpose is to return to Him.... The fact that you humans don't want to believe is the greatest evil, for then you will be open to all reproaches, you won't listen to the voice of Him Whom you don't want to acknowledge.... And faith cannot be forcibly imparted to you, it can only awaken to life in you through loving activity.... Therefore you humans must only ever be called to: Live a life of love.... You are also able to do this without faith, but you will soon gain faith in a God and father of eternity Who rules the world and also holds your fate in His hands.... Every person can practice love because he is given ample opportunity to do so.... But the willingness to love is the human being's own instinct which is not determined by anything. You all don't have much time left to work in love.... But you should eagerly make use of this short time which is still granted to you and you will not regret it You should give love to all your fellow human beings and very soon it would no longer seem improbable to you that you are facing the end.... For through love your faith becomes alive.... and through love your thinking is clarified and rightly directed. Therefore, even if you think you cannot believe, consciously work on your soul so that you always endeavour to do good to your fellow human being, to please and delight him, to selflessly give him help when he is in need.... Do everything for your fellow human beings for which you would be grateful if you were in the same need.... And what is now proclaimed to you as truth will be ever more credible to you: that you are close to the end.... God only wants to help you attain maturity of soul, and He wants to protect you from a dreadful fate, which, however, is destined for you if you ignore all admonitions and warnings from His side, if you don't believe.... Everything is possible for Him but not to give you bliss against your will as long as you dwell in darkness....

Amen

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

End time - Reminders and warnings

Warning against false judgement.... unkindness of the peoples....B.D. No. 0712December 15th 1938

ehold, My children, in your weak spirit you do not yet have the appreciation for what is right and D true and therefore only have to rely on My word alone, which will guide you correctly and protect you from all error if only you strive to fulfil My will. To be able to understand everything correctly requires far more, yet I will already show you the path which will lead you to the right realization. Yet if your inner voice warns you, follow it, the surest guarantee for truth is often hidden in your feelings, and if you only desire the truth you will not easily take the path of error. And thus you need not fear, for I will protect you so that you will not fall prey to lies and error. However, always pay attention to My word. Where you hear it you are on the right path.... yet do not fall into the error of wanting to extend your judgement to areas of knowledge which are distant to you and not yet explained. Everything will be offered to you at the right time and in such a form that you can absorb it and are convinced of its truth. However, try to avoid all criticism so that you do not reject something that could be of use to you one day. You must place unlimited trust in the lord of heaven and earth, only then will you also be worthy of receiving unlimitedly, and then the scales will fall from your eyes and you will learn to understand everything that previously seemed incomprehensible to you. But also keep your sense of justice.... that is suggested to you. By condemning, you can inflict great injustice on people, and a mild judgement will always be a blessing for you, whereas hatred and revenge will only result in evil. As the creator of heaven and earth, I can never agree with what is happening in the world.... I cannot approve when people are full of unkindness towards one another.... I cannot approve of the hatred and enmity of nations and even less can I give My approval if people's behaviour has such an effect that hardship, misery and sorrow are the consequences... and the sooner people come to realize their wrong actions the sooner they can expect My help.... But I will never give My support to wrongful, deterrent actions.... and the less love people have for each other, the less love they can expect from Me, I can only reveal Myself where I find loving hearts, but where feelings of hatred and revenge have the upper hand, I keep Myself at bay. People often prove themselves best when they are in misery together and yet try to alleviate this misery for each other. I take abode there, but where people endeavour to inflict wounds instead of healing them, I cannot dwell there but am far away from people who do not live in love. And so only ever adhere to what you receive as a principle from above: to cultivate love towards every person.... Every person should be equal to you; you should not treat anyone with contempt and do the same kindness to everyone, then your father in heaven will repay you in kind, and His love for you will never cease for eternity....

Amen

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

Hour of decision.... warning to remain faithful to the saviour....

B.D. No. **0947** June 4th 1939

In the time of harvest the hour has come for you humans when you have to decide whether you want to deny Jesus Christ or acknowledge him as the son of the most high.... and this question, which is addressed to your heart, will cause you many an anxious hour until you make your choice.... Listen to the voice of the heart then and listen to it, for then I seriously warn everyone not to allow themselves to be determined for the sake of external advantage.... I admonish the weak-willed that they should hold out and prove their loyalty to Me.... I am close to everyone with My love and let them feel this love, and I will also make an obvious appearance at a suitable point that the defaulting and lukewarm should pay attention and reflect on their responsibility towards the soul. And I still want to wrest the timid souls from the adversary, I want to give them strength that they recognize Me as their God and creator.... their saviour and redeemer.... and that they remain loyal to Me with full will. And so everyone will also feel the blessing who calls on Me in prayer, because I don't close My ears to any voice which reaches Me in this adversity. Only the one who hands Me over without any misgivings will be without My grace, for he despises what I want to give him and is therefore completely in the enemy's clutches. Then the time is no longer far away which is conjured up by humanity's faithlessness.... The crowd of Mine will be a very small one, and that is why I have to call out with a loud voice to persuade the apostates to turn back. I will not leave one of the children of earth unwarned, I will not leave one of them to his fate.... and must therefore be strict where My love is not respected.... where My courtship is unsuccessful.... And that time will be bitter for all unbelievers. Because they have no protection and support. They are defencelessly at the mercy of the corrupter, and help can only come to them if they turn away from the world and take refuge in Me. If no-one can help them then they will grasp at straws in order to cling to them, and if they still call upon Me in such adversity I will hear their prayer and grant them My blessings in abundance so that they will grow stronger and turn ever more intimately to Me. This time is near and all signs already precede it which shall draw your attention to the fact that My word will be fulfilled in its time.... It shall spur you, who want to serve Me, to utmost activity so that support is granted to those who recognize.... they will not become weak in the time of need....

Amen

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

Divine exhortation.... Pentecost....

y spirit shall announce this to you that you are in grave danger of losing your life if you do not believe My words. My love offers you help and you reject it.... My love sends you the bread of heaven to strengthen you in the battle against all evil.... My love warns you and wants to guide you to the good.... My love gives you clarification that you are going wrong and my love wants to bring you light.... And you pay no attention to this love, you reject it, you do not take note of My word, you do not change your life and continue to walk the path which leads astray. And thereby you put your life in danger, you don't consider that you are heading for eternal ruin. For I cannot protect you from it when you yourselves desire it. And your actions prove that you desire it. And all My messengers endeavour in vain to teach you right thinking; your resistance grows stronger and stronger, you close your eyes and ears so as not to hear the call from above. You bind your spirit and do not give it freedom, and therefore you will never become knowledgeable, for I can only give My spirit to those people who open their heart and desire My spirit. Only to these can I send the strength and the world can never hear My voice. Yet to you, who close your heart to My voice, it will have to sound loudly and threateningly, and this voice will cause you terror and horror if you do not want to listen to the voice of love. If My loving admonitions go unheard, My call will have to resound loudly and audibly to you, but to your horror.... I only wait a short time and try to win all those who do not resist Me beforehand. Yet the hour is not far away and all My angels are instructed to serve Me.... Everything that stands in love is active and tries to bring help to people, and wherever there is need they knock and try to turn people's thoughts towards Me.... And those who remain with Me I will support with My strength and My love.... And their fate is truly better, even if it seems unbearable on earth, for they have found Me and I will not let them go.... For My love seeks to save all souls which are not yet completely against Me from the power of evil. And I bless those who find Me in their adversity, for they will gain eternal life if they lose their earthly life, they will enter the land of peace where all adversity is taken away

Amen

from them

B.D. No. **1415** May 12th 1940

Spiritual distress.... sense of responsibility.... harsh reminders....

ow irresponsible people act towards their souls when they close themselves off to the right L realization and reject all help sent to them. Every admonition and warning is in vain, they attach too little importance to their lives and also have no sense of responsibility. And yet God, in His longsuffering and patience, repeatedly endeavours to educate them to think correctly, but they do not recognize this. And the more stubbornly they close themselves to His word, the thicker the soul's covering becomes, and it takes very strong shocks for this covering to burst and the soul to become free. The spiritual distress is far greater than the individual person is able to recognize. Only rarely is a believer present where several are gathered, and this believer is ridiculed where he should be heard.... Only rarely does the divine word penetrate people's hearts, for the world wants to hear something else, it wants to be entertained in a worldly way, it wants to be distracted and enjoy earthly speeches, it does not want any teachings or references to the death of the body; it only wants to live, i.e. to utilize and enjoy earthly life. And the divine words are an obstacle to this, they inhibit the urge for earthly life, they inhibit the ecstasy of joy and curtail earthly enjoyment. The more limited people are, the more difficult it is to explain the divine activity to them, for then they have no understanding for spiritual experiences, and they now try to compensate for the lack of understanding with an increased desire for the world, for they perceive what is incomprehensible to them only as pressure and burden and want to escape this by paying homage to the world all the more. And without the will to recognize the truth it cannot be offered to them, and if it is offered to them then they do not understand it because they do not have the will to do so and the desire for God is only weakly developed in them. And therefore God must send them other admonishers who will silence all desire for worldly pleasures in them. He has to touch them harder because they do not pay attention to light touches, because they do not sense God's closeness when He makes Himself known to them. And so an ever harder lot will be imposed on humanity and it will have to languish under the pressure and find no compensation in the world and its supposed pleasures. Life will be so hard to bear that true comfort will only be found with God.... in His word, which promises His love and mercy to everyone who turns to Him and surrenders the world....

Amen

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

Warning of the end.... spiritual decline....

umanity is unmistakably heading towards spiritual decline, for it is only pursuing an earthly Laim.... the improvement of physical life, earthly circumstances and the increase of earthly possessions. But all this is contrary to the actual purpose, for the human being's purpose is to overcome earthly desires and only strive towards spiritual aims, thus to develop spiritually upwards. But if the spiritual decline is obviously recognizable, the last means must still be used to stop it or to hold individual people back from it. And therefore the earth experiences an excessive amount of suffering from which people should derive their benefit.... to refrain from earthly desires and cravings and instead strive spiritually. As soon as suffering fulfils this purpose it has not been imposed on people in vain, and the blessing of suffering cannot be denied. For only now does the human being pursue his aim, and only now does the soul mature, i.e., it seeks union with God and shapes itself according to His will.... Yet only a small part of humanity will consciously strive for this union with God and develop upwards despite spiritual decline. The majority of people, however, are not openminded, and they also reject every instruction as to how they can reach the aim and what aim is set for the individual. But God still gives him the opportunity to change until the last end, and He often enough shows him the transience of earthly possessions, so that the thinking person now lets his thoughts wander into the spiritual kingdom and can also receive an answer from it. And many people will stand apart from their possessions and learn to value earthly goods less, and every detachment from them chains them more to the spiritual kingdom, which now begins to offer them a substitute as

B.D. No. **3346** November 26th 1944

soon as they are given meagrely by fate and their earthly wealth falls prey to destruction. Then a new phase of earthly life also begins for the human being.... he has reached the crossroads and has decided on the right direction, he strives towards truth and with it towards the eternal deity, Which now confronts him everywhere, even if previously still unrecognized. Then his soul will be saved from spiritual downfall, for every striving towards God will be successful and protect the human being from spiritual decay, and the end will not take him unawares....

(26.11.1944) For the end is imminent.... And therefore it is far more important to make provisions for his soul than to want to shape earthly life in his favour. Earthly life should only be used for spiritual striving, for working on one's soul, spiritual relationships should be cultivated, spiritual conversations should be held and the hardship of erring souls should be remembered, everyone should try to change himself into love and thus live as if every day were the last. The connection with the spiritual world should be maintained, i.e. thoughts should always be directed into the spiritual kingdom in a searching and questioning way, from where the answer will also be mentally conveyed to him.... All precautions should be taken for a speedy passing away, however, only with regard to the spiritual afterlife, but not for the world, for it will not exist much longer and any concern for the body's well-being or for earthly possessions is useless.... For it is coming to an end.... Whether the end is to be expected quickly or less quickly is irrelevant, for every day is important and therefore should not be taken lightly, no-one should put off until tomorrow what he can already do today, for he does not know whether he will still experience the end which is imminent. And therefore God admonishes and warns you long beforehand so that the end does not take you by surprise, so that you are not completely unprepared for it and have to fear it. For God wants to save you, He wants to protect you from another earthly life, He wants to help you so that you will not belong to those who will be condemned in the end, who will become completely unkind and therefore belong to satan. For this reason He sends His messengers to you beforehand and informs you of what awaits you; He does not leave you unwarned, He speaks to you through His messengers again and again and admonishes you to remember your soul, He shows you how transient earthly possessions are and thereby helps you to detach yourselves from matter. He brings His word close to you and thereby enlightens you about sin and its consequences, about the consequences of wrong will and a life without love.... But He also informs you of the blessing of a rightly used will, of your final aim and the joys of eternal life.... He wants to draw you over into the spiritual kingdom where there is light and bliss and therefore imparts the knowledge to you through His word. But it is up to you whether you evaluate His loving care for you and change yourselves into love.... Yet the end will come irrevocably, and blessed is he who prepares himself, who leaves the world and only strives to attain the spiritual kingdom.... For he will not need to fear the end because he will continue his life in eternity in light and bliss....

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

Reminder and notice to end....

B.D. No. **3471** April 22nd 1945

Amen

O that you would reflect and think of the approaching end.... Your souls still live too much in the earthly world, they have not yet recognized the value of the gift which flows to earth from the spiritual kingdom. Incessantly people could draw from the source of eternal life and get the strength they need for earthly as well as for their spiritual progress. But they pass by this source apathetically.... they pay no attention to the divine word, they do not open their hearts by thinking and asking about the meaning and purpose of earthly life, they remain defensive if they are informed of it, and they do not make use of the time they have left until the end, which is only very short. Earthly life will pass and with it all comforts which beguile the human being as long as he stays on earth. But the soul lives on, even after the death of the body, and it is the soul which has to bear the consequences of earthly life. And it will be in great hardship, it will have to live in want and endure unspeakable torments because it is in a state which is not suitable for entry into the kingdom of light, where beatitude and peace are. It can only be considered according to its state of maturity in the kingdom of the beyond,

and thus it will have to pay bitterly for not having made use of its earthly life and used it for the soul's higher development. And God knows its fate, which it is facing, and He would like to help it, He would like to protect it and still encourage it to work on itself in the last hour, He would like to snatch it from its fate, which it has prepared for itself.... And He constantly meets people in His word but mostly without success.... He reveals Himself in suffering, yet they don't pay attention to Him, they keep turning away from Him more and more because they are unable to see the father's love for His children in suffering. And thus time passes and the end comes ever closer and with it the day of judgment, when people will have to answer for themselves and receive reward or punishment. And the day will be dreadful for the majority of people, for only a few are devoted to God, only a few have faith in Him, only a few live in love so that they can stand before God on the day of judgment.... And there will be weeping and gnashing of teeth, for everything that opposes God will be considered according to justice. It will have to languish in the hardest captivity far away from God, it will be banished again in the firmest matter on the new earth.... It is a process of change of inconceivable significance that the spiritual will again be placed into a state which it had already overcome endless times ago, and it now has to walk the path again through countless creations in order to reach the stage again which earns it free will. But it has caused this state itself because its free will is wrongly directed, turned towards evil, God's antithesis, whose kingdom it now has to walk through again until it turns to God of its own accord and thereby redeems itself. And that is why God constantly admonishes people and tries to persuade them to turn back even before the end, He brings Himself close to them so that they shall recognize and strive towards Him; He tries to influence them through suffering and affliction so that they call upon Him and thus express their affiliation to Him, He tries to change their will so that they turn away from the world and its pleasures, He sends messengers from the spiritual kingdom towards them which they can recognize if they are willing, and He speaks to them through them, pointing them to the end, to the blessing of love and the danger of unkindness, He imparts grace upon grace to them and knocks at their hearts.... For the time is short until the end, but the time of banishment in the new redemptive epoch is endlessly long.... And God's love and mercy is constantly directed towards His living creations, His children, who have gone astray and whom He wants to win back for Himself, whom He wants to introduce into their father's house, into their homeland, into the spiritual kingdom where only love reigns, where there is peace and harmony and bliss and where they are unspeakably happy in the father's presence....

Amen

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

Announcement of the catastrophe....

ccept without resistance what My spirit announces to you. For I make use of you in order to I make My will known to people, and thus you should not resist Me if I want to speak through you. I announce to you that you are already at the beginning of the inner turmoil on earth, that only a short time will still pass when I appear through My power and that you should therefore not hesitate much longer to prepare yourselves for the time of your activity. If I again and again hold the hour of My intervention so close before your eyes then it is for your own sake, for you cannot take the forthcoming stage of your life seriously enough, which My intervention will initiate and which will bring you ever closer to the final end. I have to warn and admonish you constantly so that you will not become indifferent in your striving upwards.... And if I repeatedly give you a respite it is only out of love for you, for despite the earthly hardship you still live in tolerable conditions in comparison to those who are destined for you after My intervention. And I want to prepare you so that you will nevertheless become masters of it with My help despite greatest earthly adversity. Nothing is insurmountable if you approach Me for support, yet you shall first gain this firm faith. But the time limit set for you decreases from day to day, from hour to hour. And the day is irrevocably approaching when I will express Myself through the elements of nature. And therefore, I call to you time and again:

Remember what lies ahead of you, take My announcements seriously, for I do not speak to you

B.D. No. 3720 March 22nd 1946 humans through My servants on earth for nothing, reckon with it as surely as you reckon with the night after a day, and prepare yourselves so that after the night a morning shall come for you again.... both earthly and spiritually.... For if I let you live, you still have a time of grace ahead of you despite great physical hardship, which you can make extensive use of for the salvation of your souls. Time and again I knock on your hearts, time and again I point out that the end is near and that I still want to win for Myself those who believe in Me and My Word. Time and again I call out to you through My messengers: Live in love and your souls will be saved for eternity.... My admonitions and warnings will be repeated until the hour has come which I have determined since eternity and which would have been long overdue according to people's spiritual state. Yet My love and mercy upholds the time limit in order to give you all the opportunity to work on yourselves in view of what is to come. Do not let My admonitions and warnings go unheeded but heed them, for the day is not far away....

Translation handled by Sven Immecke

Amen

Reference to a natural disaster....Urgent admonition toB.D. No. 3949prepare....January 1st 1947

y call goes to all those of you who receive My Word: Prepare yourselves for the coming time which will considerably change your circumstances of life, which will confront you with immense spiritual and earthly tasks and which you therefore cannot take seriously enough if you don't want to damage to your soul. For you must already draw strength in advance because overwhelming requirements will be demanded of you, both spiritually as well as earthly. Earthly life will burden you so heavily that you will only be able to endure it with Me and My help, and therefore you must first of all remain in contact with Me, you must not waver in your faith and think that I have forsaken you, for you can only find comfort and strength in your faith in Me, then you will come to Me and I will help you. And although many people around you will lose faith in view of the immense adversity which will irrevocably occur.... remain steadfast and devoted to Me in your heart and you will feel Me and My presence, you will always find the help which I had promised you. As yet you are unable to believe that which I have proclaimed to you time and again, as yet it still seems questionable to you that I Myself will visibly appear.... Nevertheless, the hour comes constantly closer and with it a complete change of your normal living conditions.... And you should prepare yourselves for this already by detaching yourselves from all material things in advance, by leaving your further lifestyle entirely up to Me and in complete faith in Me only take care of your soul. For regardless of how much care you take you will be unable to keep earthly things if I consider it more helpful for you to lose them.... Yet whatever I want you to keep will not be touched by the forces of nature through which I will manifest Myself.

Believe that I direct everyone's fate according to My love and wisdom and that any anxious worry by you is unfounded. I Myself look after My Own such that they will still be able to achieve as much maturity of soul as possible on Earth.

The time until the end is but short and for many people it will also signify a shortened life on earth; they should and would indeed be able to reach the goal, even in a shorter time, because My love makes every opportunity available to them. Therefore, take My Words seriously, count on a speedy end and on the natural disaster beforehand, and expect it daily, for it will come suddenly, even for My Own. And utterly entrust yourselves to Me.... I will never ever leave you if only you remember Me, and if you call upon Me in your heart I will hear you. Yet make full use of the time before, let go of all earthly striving and only try to gain spiritual benefits. And remain faithful to Me even in times of greatest adversity and you will have Me as a constant helper by your side, you will evidently experience My often miraculous help, for I have promised you this and My Word is and remains eternal truth. Believe in this and also in the forthcoming great time of adversity and prepare yourselves for it by constantly drawing strength from My Word, by seeking Me more sincerely then ever and by remaining in constant contact with Me through prayer and actions of love, for you will need much

strength so as not to falter when I manifest Myself through the forces of nature.... However, don't fear anything regardless of what will happen, for I will protect My Own so that they will be strong supporters for Me during the last days before the end, who shall help to spread My Word in order that souls of good will shall still be saved....

Amen

Translation handled by Heidi Hanna

Serious reminder and indication of the end....

B.D. No. **4287** April 27th 1948

) eflect on the seriousness of the hour. The will to live and to create a bearable existence is extremely strongly developed in the human being, and every thought has earthly well-being as its aim. And time passes without bringing any benefit to the soul, the end draws ever closer, the distance from Me grows ever greater, people seek to satisfy themselves in the frenzy of earthly pleasures, they only pay attention to the world and don't think about death and what will come after death. And even if I admonish and warn, My words go unheard or are not heeded. It is a state of greatest confusion, both earthly and spiritually, the apostasy from Me is growing ever greater, and the few who stick by Me are of weak faith and anxiously await the future. They are certainly touched by My grace but they do not yet recognize Me as I want to be recognized. And again and again I therefore speak words of love and encouragement to them and give them the promise that I will not leave them, even if the adversity seems immense. Yet the latter is unavoidable, for I want to chain My own to Me, they shall not seek comfort and help elsewhere but only from Me; I want them to constantly take refuge in Me and thus no longer exclude Me in their thoughts, actions and intentions. Then they will also persevere and not get lost. But you who seek the world, who are unable to separate yourselves from earthly things, you will still experience difficulties, for you too must become aware that your stay on this earth is not eternal and that you strive for what is transient and worthless for eternity. Again and again you have to give away what you acquire until you detach yourselves from it in your heart, only then will you be receptive for spiritual possessions, only then will you listen to My word and accept it in your heart if you are of good will. I still try to save the souls which are not yet completely corrupted, and for the sake of these souls the adversity will become even greater, as I have predicted to you through seers and prophets. You must recognize the truth of My word, for I have constantly pointed out this adversity to you and presented your earthly existence as almost unbearable.... You must believe My words, you must not dismiss them indifferently and ignore them but adjust your life accordingly, you must criticize yourselves and conduct your way of life in accordance with My commandments, you must work on your soul, make an effort to live a life of love and constantly seek Me in thought and heartfelt prayer. Then you will survive the difficult time because you will never lack strength; you will derive great benefit for your soul even if you live in earthly adversity and misery. The end is near and a blissful time will soon dawn for you if you follow Me, if you pay attention to My admonitions and warnings and prepare yourselves for the last days, if you remain faithful to Me until the end....

Amen

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

Reference to the end and admonition to care for soul....

Everything points to the end.... Look around you and don't allow yourselves to be deceived into believing that you will ascend earthly and that you have overcome the time of adversity. It is only just beginning and what you will experience will surpass all previous ones. Pay attention to the signs of the times and compare them with what I have announced to you. You don't want to believe that the last time has come and therefore you don't pay attention to My announcements. And yet you will not be spared but be witnesses to the truth of My word. Only you would gain far more if you believe and

B.D. No. **4765** October 26th 1949 recognize My obvious working. You will gain much for your souls, for then your faith will strengthen and also help you to endure the difficult time. The day will approach which I have determined since eternity. But I don't want to let you experience this day without warning, and therefore I come to you again and again in the word and draw your attention to the enormous change in your situation in life. You cannot benefit from anything earthly, you cannot make provisions, you cannot flee and bring yourselves and your possessions to safety either.... you can only take care of your soul so that it will experience this day prepared. Then you will be safe in My fatherly heart despite all adversity and I will also support you earthly. Therefore do not strive to create earthly improvements for yourselves in the short time you still have left, for nothing will remain for you but what I grant you and what falls to you as soon as you are only Mine through your will. Do not increase your earthly goods, but only the wealth of your soul.... Give food and drink for it and thereby make it strong and mature for what is to come. For even if the time from Me to the end is short, it will still make the greatest demands and you shall be able to meet them through strong faith. Pay attention to the signs of the times and recognize that the end is near.... And do everything in order to be able to expect the end with composure and trust in Me, prepare yourselves by only thinking of your souls, seek heartfelt contact with Me, your creator and father of eternity, so that you will remain faithful to Me until the end....

Amen

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

End of the time of graces.... serious reminder....

B.D. No. **4800** December 20th 1949

he time of grace will soon be over and people will not change. They rebel against every stroke of fate which should bring them realization, they don't make use of any help from God because they don't believe in Him. They walk in darkness and shun the light, and a dreadful end is in store for them according to God's eternal plan of salvation. And this end is coming soon. No matter what people start to do in order to live well, it will all be done in vain and people will no longer benefit from it, for their thinking and striving is only earthly, but everything earthly is transient, and even the earth will experience a change in its external form which necessitates the dissolution of matter. And thus matter, which surrounds the human being, will pass away and only that will remain which people have created and acquired spiritually. And this will be very little with most people. Again and again they are reminded of the end, of the transience of earthly things, again and again they are placed in situations where it is easy for them to take the step into the spiritual kingdom.... where they are urged to pray, to call upon the one Who is their creator and sustainer; yet they rarely take the opportunity to gather spiritual riches. And thus the admonitions and warnings have to become ever more serious, ever sharper means have to be used to make people think, to make them aware of the transience of earthly things. And therefore the world will experience a spectacle which would certainly be suitable to bring people to their senses if only they would recognize it as a sign from above. But only few see it for what it is.... as a last admonition and warning call from God before the earth experiences a work of destruction from which the new earth is to emerge. God announces Himself beforehand and gives a last sign, and whoever pays attention to it can still save his soul from eternal death. But anyone who passes by it will have to expect a difficult fate when the end has come, for on the day of judgment every person will receive what he strived for on earth.... Anyone who has sought the spiritual kingdom will also enter it and then be allowed to dwell in paradise on the new earth. But anyone who was a friend of matter will receive what he desired.... he will again be bound in hardest matter and will have to languish in captivity again for an infinitely long time because he was unable to detach himself from that which he was meant to overcome on earth.... because he did not want to free himself from the earthly and left the spiritual unnoticed. You humans, remember the end.... for it brings true death to the soul which did not seek life on earth. Detach yourselves from matter, do not be slaves to that which pulls you into the abyss. Let yourselves be admonished and warned, and listen to the voice of the prophets who speak to you in God's stead and announce to you the near judgment. And so listen to their speeches and respect them as God's word, Who wants to speak to you through His servants on

earth so that you may save your soul from eternal death, so that you may come to your senses and stretch up your hands to Him so that He may help you and save you from eternal ruin....

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

Reference to great adversity.... Battle of faith.... Admonition....

B.D. No. **4838** February 14th 1950

ot much more time is given to you.... you should know this and live the short time consciously so that it will still be a time of grace for you during which you can prepare yourselves and gather strength for the forthcoming event which will require all your strength. Don't let yourselves be deceived by the apparent calm and state of peace, for this will change overnight and the conduct of people at whose mercy you are will petrify you. You will not want to believe that the past hardship repeats itself so soon and follow the events in the world with horror; yet believe that you will only be helped if you turn to the One Who is Lord over everything, Who can protect you even from the greatest danger and to Whom you must entrust yourselves if you want to endure the coming time and remain steadfast in the battle which you must fight for the sake of your soul's salvation. You can still gain much if you make use of the period of rest in order to reinforce your faith, to accept God's Word and to accumulate spiritual wealth.... yet sooner than you think great adversity will threaten to overcome you if you don't appeal for strength from above, which requires strong faith from you in order to be able to pray in spirit and in truth. The opportunity to be able to enter into contact with God exists for you at all times, and you should use it before it is too late, for once you get into difficulties you will hardly be able to think straight. This is why you should turn your eyes upwards now and call upon the One Who hears you in every adversity and who wants to and can help you if only you turn to Him with complete trust. Be seriously admonished not to forget about Him so that He will not forget you when you need Him and depend on His help. There is only a little time left, therefore make use of it and gather strength, which God imparts to you through His Word....

Amen

Translation handled by Heidi Hanna

Admonition to stand firm in faith....

B.D. No. **4904** May 24th 1950

verything you have to endure for My sake will be repaid to you. Therefore remain steadfast and always remember that the body can indeed be taken from you but not the soul; that the body can indeed be killed but the soul will not suffer death at the hands of its enemies. Remain steadfast in your faith in Me as the son of God and redeemer of the world, for they want to take this faith away from you, they will prevent the knowledge of Me and My act of salvation, they want to displace Me from people's thoughts and achieve this through brutal measures which are very suitable to make the weak believers waver. But then trust in Me, Who will help you in every earthly adversity and can also protect you against these measures if I deem it good. Strengthen your faith, let it become so firm that you stand above everything the world wants to do to you. Remember My words: I will repay you for everything you have to suffer for My sake.... If your faith is strong the measures of the earthly rulers will not affect you, they will not frighten you because you recognize your lord in Me Who protects His servants, because you see your father in Me Who lovingly cares for His children and protects them from the enemy of the soul. The world will badly oppress you on the impetus of it, yet you will be able to resist it if only you join Me, if you draw Me into the battle against the enemy, Who will truly fight by your side in order to gain victory over him for you. You must not be afraid of him and openly confess Me and My name, you must not remain silent, for you shall speak where they want to silence Me.... I need you to bear witness to Me when people are afraid to confess Me. Then you should loudly proclaim My working in and on you, then you should provide them with the evidence of what strength of faith is capable of, you should not fear for your life, which has no value if you sell

Amen

your soul, but you should also be willing to surrender your life and exchange it for a far more glorious life in the spiritual kingdom. But you will only be called away where it is My will, for you will not be able to be harmed against My will. And therefore I call out to you: Hold out and remain steadfast until the end, believe in My promise that I will come in the greatest adversity in order to save you and fetch you away from the place of ruin, from the kingdom of the devils.... Expect Me and do not fear, for My word will be fulfilled when the time comes. And I will truly not let My own fall into the hands of My adversary. I will come to fetch them into a kingdom of peace, and blessed will be those who are strong and persevere until the end....

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

Serious exhortation concerning the near end....

B.D. No. **5079** March 4th 1951

Amen

he time of earthly change will soon be over for you humans, for you are approaching an L extraordinary event which only a few people will survive. And this event has been set as a landmark for eternity, as the end of one redemption epoch and the beginning of a new one. Thus the people of this earth will have to expect a sudden end of their physical life, and their continued existence will only depend on the human being's will, for faithfulness to God alone guarantees continued life, yet only a few will muster the will to do so, and only for these few will there be a continuation of life in the paradise of the new earth, while all others will suffer death, physically and also spiritually, to a certain extent in accordance with their will, which demanded matter, which will now be given to them.... which will be given to the spiritual as a cover, to permanent torment. You humans don't believe in an imminent end of this earth, yet again and again you are told so that you will still make use of the short time and once seriously occupy yourselves with the thoughts of what fate you are facing. You humans create and work for your earthly well-being and will not be allowed to enjoy your material possessions for much longer.... You humans only live an earthly life and yet have its downfall so close at hand You humans research and ponder and try to solve problems, yet you are only ever occupied with worldly questions. But you don't think about what comes afterwards and don't ask about it. And thus no answer can come to you. And yet, again and again you will be informed by God through messengers of the idle time of your life, and again and again the near end will be presented to you. But you do not believe it, and the few who believe it will be ridiculed and scorned. But irrevocably the day will come which means the destruction of everything you can see. The day of the end of the old earth and the downfall of all life on and above the earth. An earth period is coming to an end, but you humans cannot calculate the hour of the end, even if you believe it. Yet again and again you are told that you only have a short time left until this hour. And you listen to it and doubt it.... Your earthly life is at stake and also eternal life.... Take these words into your hearts and process them in your thoughts, and do not be surprised by the day which will suddenly arrive and snatch you from the midst of the world's joyful frenzy. And if you cannot believe in the end, then imagine a sudden recall from earthly life, whether you would then be able to survive? Believe that life does not end with the day of death but that you can create another life for yourselves or even fall prey to spiritual death, which nevertheless does not mean extinction but only vegetation in endless agony and darkness. And God wants to protect you from this fate, Who wants to be a loving father to all His creations and finds little faith in them.... Again and again His word comes from above and calls to you humans: You don't have much time left, therefore use it well and work and create while it is still day, for the night is coming when you will no longer be able to work....

Amen

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

Admonition to prepare for the end....

You should prepare yourselves for the coming time.... What My seers and prophets have proclaimed will come to pass, for time has expired and according to eternal law humanity is facing a radical change, which has to be understood in a spiritual as well as a material sense. It is the time of the end, the earth is changing and for the inhabitants of earth an era comes to an end and a new one begins. Yet only a few of the people who are presently alive will experience this new era, for preconditions have to be complied with which only those few will carry out. For this reason the earth will come to an end and countless people will die as a result because they cannot experience the new era anymore. I Am indeed lenient with those who will still come to Me in the last hour, who will call upon Me for mercy, yet only a few will suddenly change and realise their sinfulness and therefore still be accepted by Me in the last hour. But it is My will that the small flock of My Own shall reach the final goal, that they will survive the ending of this era and enter the new era where I will need them to uphold My law of order. And therefore I say to you:

Prepare yourselves for the coming time, for it will make extraordinary demands on you, on your will, your faith and your loyalty to Me. The approaching time enables you to achieve exceptionally high maturity but it will also lay claim to all your strength. For the closer it gets to the end the more that which is actually reality will appear unreal to you, the more your faith will be attacked and My name dragged through the mud. But if you seriously prepare yourselves you will be above it all, for as soon as you belong to those who know, your faith can no longer be shaken. Knowledge, however, is the consequence of love.... therefore you should make an effort to live a busy life of love for then you will prepare yourselves well for the end.... This is My advice which you should not ignore.... Cultivate love.... and an abundance of strength and light will flow to you which will enable you to resist everything that will be inflicted on you in the last days and nothing will be able to incapacitate you in the final battle. Prepare yourselves and don't hesitate, for the time is approaching the end, this period of Salvation will be terminated because it corresponds to the eternal order that a change will have to take place as soon as no further progress can be achieved in the spiritual development.... No spiritual impetus can be found amongst people, only a few are striving towards the light and for these few I have a new task in mind which will only start after the change that takes place at the end. Hence they, My small flock, will once again be admonished to eagerly work at improving their souls, for the last great onslaught will happen soon, the last battle begins which shall find forearmed fighters who will enter the battle with Me and therefore will also win.... who will triumph in the end over the opponent and his followers....

Amen

Translation handled by Heidi Hanna

The spirit of the Antichrist....

B.D. No. **5223** September 30th 1951

The spirit of the Antichrist reigns wherever I Am not recognised. That is where he has already caused his work of confusion, he has weakened people's power of realisation, he obscured everything, he has displaced the truth and deluded people with his deceptive light, having used his power as My adversary and thus worked against Me. His favourite weapon is to tear the image of the divine Redeemer Jesus Christ from people's hearts and thus he works **against** Christ, and this to an ever increasing extent the closer it gets to the end. It is his achievement that people distanced themselves from Me, that they no longer believe in Jesus Christ and therefore don't find the way to Me anymore; and yet his activity is only possible because people do not resist his onslaughts and the beginnings of his activity. For they **can** defend themselves if they **want** to.... They live on earth as completely independent beings and have absolute free will. They are far away from Me but at the start of their embodiment as a human being also so far away from My adversary that he cannot force them to become subject to him. I gave people the means to absorb the impressions surrounding them with

heart and mind and to think them through in their heart and with their intellect, for I did not create automatons who must carry out their activity according to the Master's law; I externalised you as free beings, gave you intellect and reason and constantly influence you through all events in a helpful sense....

However, he, too, will not let his power go to waste. He will likewise try to influence your will but the final decision rests with you humans yourselves.... Nevertheless, you only need to use the means at your disposal.... you only need to ensure that you receive My spirit of love, My strength, which will enable you to resist all your enemy's onslaughts. You can always gain this strength by merely practising love yourselves, thus by acquiring My strength of love, which you can use without limits but which can only be gained through activity of love. My adversary is an enemy of love and you will always be able to conquer him if you stand up to him with the weapon of love. Then you will take the path of Christ, you will take the path of love which He travelled too, then you will follow Him and He will be your patron, your leader, He will have become your Redeemer as a result of your will which has joined Him through love.... However, as long as humanity lacks love it will not recognise Him, and this is caused by My adversary who believes he can increase his power by reducing the power of Jesus. He conspicuously directs his activity against Him, and every person who turns away from Jesus Christ, who renounces Him, who rejects Him when He confronts Him in the Word is controlled by the Antichrist; he is an antichrist himself who willingly carries out what Satan impels him to do.... Beware of these antichrists, even if they pretend to strive for the same noble goals.... They are in his power and are therefore also My adversaries and will have to pay for their antagonism on the day of Judgment, which is very close....

Amen

Translation handled by Heidi Hanna

Serious admonition.... The final phase of the earth....

B.D. No. **5383** May 6th 1952

Your well-ordered life will only last a little while longer in order to then be plunged into a chaos which you cannot escape with your own strength. For then the earth will enter its final phase, it will be approaching its end.... This prediction has to be taken very seriously, since it is intended to make you aware that your time, too, is coming to an end, that you don't have a long lifespan left and many will even have to brace themselves to be suddenly recalled before. Every day you are still alive is a gift you should value, for every good deed you do in one day will increase your strength, which you will sorely need to make use of in the coming time. However, anyone who thoughtlessly lives without love and faith will be completely without strength or hand himself over to the one who will certainly provide him with strength but will not protect him from the end, from the last Judgment, from the renewed banishment in solid matter. Don't sell your soul for a price which will truly not make up for the hardship the soul has yet to go through when its earthly life comes to an end.... I cannot admonish you often and seriously enough about this, because I want to prepare a blissful fate for you. Yet you humans don't believe what I repeatedly let seers and prophets proclaim to you.... you don't believe it and I cannot force you to believe. You are truly worldly-minded and incredibly distant from being spiritual, you are completely immersed in matter and this matter will overwhelm you, it will completely imprison you again because you don't want to let go of it as long as you have the strength to hold on.

Try to imagine just for once imprisonment in hardest matter and being unable to free yourselves from it. The thought would give you tremendous strength to avoid this fate, yet you lack belief in it and I cannot **give** you this belief, you will have to acquire it for yourselves through a life of love.... Then the whole context will become clear to you and also the significance of your earthly life as a human being.... And you would be alarmed as to how much you deviate from the task given to you for the time of your existence on earth.... Do good works, force yourselves to do so, learn to do without for the sake of your fellow human being, alleviate suffering and hardship, comfort and refresh those who are sick and weak, lend a merciful hand wherever you see misery.... you won't just do it for others but also for yourselves, for your soul will come alive and every good deed will gain you spiritual enlightenment.... you will attain spiritual vision and recognise My great love where you still see today the merciless reign of a power which only wants to torture you on earth.... Listen to My repeated call of warning and admonition and don't let it bypass your ears unheeded, let go of your desire for material things, only consider the salvation of your soul and don't worry, for I will also take care of you in an earthly sense if only you seriously take care of your soul, which is in utmost danger because the end is near....

Amen

Translation handled by Heidi Hanna

Serious wake-up call....

B.D. No. **5397** May 22nd 1952

V ou don't have much time left.... Time and again I have to say this to you for you don't take My Words seriously, you are living in the midst of the world and cannot believe that everything around you will cease to exist one day and that only that will remain which is everlasting.... your soul. Time and again I want to admonish you to seriously envisage what kind of state your soul will then be in. Time and again I want to warn you against focussing your every thought and intention on acquiring earthly goods, on improving your earthly situation.... it is a futile effort, for you will not keep anything when your time has come, the time when you will either be recalled or when everything around you disintegrates. You really should believe that you are wasting your energy, that you work for nothing, that it is merely temporary prosperity which might still provide you with a few comfortable days of life but which is unfavourable for the soul if you don't consider it first and diligently aim to gain spiritual possessions. You may certainly enjoy a good living standard if you use your earthly possessions correctly, if you share them with those suffering poverty and hardship, if you manage your possessions beneficially, if you regard them as having been received from Me and show your gratitude by practicing active neighbourly love, by alleviating hardship in an earthly and spiritual way and thereby live an exemplary life for your fellow human beings and motivate them to also live a life of love.... Then earthly prosperity will have positive consequences, then your soul will not have to starve, then you are considering your soul first and need not be afraid of the forthcoming events.... But woe to those who only pay attention to their physical life.... it will be taken from them and the poverty they suffer in the spiritual kingdom will be a dreadful burden to them....

Believe that you are facing immense events, believe that you are only granted a little time longer, make every effort to attain spiritual possessions before it is too late.... Everything you acquire of an earthly nature will be lost to you; take care that you will possess spiritual goods; I seriously admonish you so that you cannot say that you were not informed of that which is irrevocably granted to you.... Don't turn a deaf ear to My advice and warning, they are My loving calls which come to you through a human mouth and intend to protect you from a dreadful fate and which I will repeat in a different way for those earthly children who are unwilling to listen and believe.... My admonishing wake-up call will very soon resound so forcefully that it will make you tremble. I want to speak to you once more through the forces of nature and call to you from above: Wake up, you sleepers..., pluck up courage and stop being feeble.... don't look for worldly pleasures and everything of a transient nature; try to gain My kingdom and consider your true Self.... consider your soul, whose fate in eternity is prepared by yourselves.... Once again I Am telling you: Shortly after this final wake-up call the last Judgment will follow and the disintegration of Earth and the end of everything that lives on it will take place.... That is why you humans are in such great danger, because you don't want to recognise and believe that your end has come or you would yet prepare yourselves and pay no further attention to the world and its commodities.... The time I have granted to you is over and until the very end I will still try to save souls, hence My love constantly calls to people to take stock of themselves, to do penance and to turn back, for I don't want them to go astray.... I only want them to become blissfully happy....

Final rescue work.... Callers and admonishers....

B.D. No. **5810** November 23rd 1953

want to accept all those of you who want to serve Me. Much work is yet to be done until the end, Land precisely for this work I need faithful and enthusiastic servants who are aware of their task and so devoted to Me that they will only ever undertake what they recognise as My will.... but who also recognise people's spiritual low level and their frightening end if they don't change. The end will come without fail because it will be caused by humanity itself, and even if a few people strive towards ascent.... they will be unable to delay the end because these few cannot achieve a complete spiritual change and the whole of humanity would persistently strive towards the abyss.... thus, a change for the better is entirely out of the question precisely because of people's utter decline of spirituality. The end of this Earth will certainly also signify a Judgment.... compensation for the profane way of life, a separation of good and evil.... But far more than that, it will be an act of mercy for the wretched souls in the abyss.... which intends to put a stop to its constant downward striving and therefore it will be deprived of its freedom of will again.... just as it will signify an act of love for the still bound spiritual substance which is still on the path of higher development. Consequently, the end can no longer be prevented.... And yet, prior to this, much can still be done for these downwards striving souls, for people who blindly rush headlong into disaster. Everyone who is being warned can come to a halt, take stock of himself and take a path which leads to a different goal.... every human being can be stopped in his fall into the abyss.... Although anyone who confronts these constantly downwards striving people and cautions them to stop.... who describes to them the horrors and torments awaiting them at the end of their way, who draws their attention to or leads them to the right path, will not prevent the end anymore but he will save individual people from the pit, for as long as a path of ascent still exists it will not be too late for them to look for and to enter it.... As long as the end has not arrived, every individual person can still avert the horrors of the end from himself. For I Am a God of love and not of wrath, I Am a God of life and not of death and destruction.... My plan has certainly been definite ever since the beginning and no-one will be able to overturn it, no-one can intervene in My law of eternal order, but everyone can integrate in this order before it is too late, and it is only too late when the day of the end has come.... For this reason I bless all those who place themselves at My disposal as callers and admonishers, who advise and help, warn and admonish; I bless all those who taking the right path themselves - also try to entice their fellow human beings to enter it; I bless every act of love that is done with the aim of rescuing people before the end. As long as the Earth still exists it is a time of grace, since every individual can still turn back, come to his senses and change.... For as yet the human being is still capable of thinking and of praying.... However when the last day has come, it will be too late for those who neglected to look upwards.... Therefore you should all use the time which is still left to you and work diligently for Me, because those of you who are knowledgeable shall carry your knowledge amongst the people, and even if only a few seeds fall on good ground and take root.... it is an incredibly urgent and much needed rescue work which requires all your will.... But don't grow tired and complacent, for there is not much time left.... Therefore take action and work while you still have the light of day, for the night will come when you will no longer be able to work

Amen

Translation handled by Heidi Hanna

Serious warning before the end....

B.D. No. **5814** November 28th 1953

Onsider the seriousness of the time in which you live, which will soon come to an end and which will be followed by a time of unlimited bliss but also of greatest torment and darkness.... You

yourselves prepare one of these two states, you yourselves choose bliss or torment, you yourselves shape your fate in the time to come according to your way of life in the present. You should seriously consider this and then live in such a way that you can only look forward to the coming time in joyful expectation; you should not close your ears when the knowledge of what will happen in the coming time is conveyed to you; you should think about it and draw the consequences; you should be aware of your soul's responsibility to which you prepare the fate when your body has ended its life. Do not live thoughtlessly and carelessly into the day, where the life of the soul is at stake.... Don't let the life and well-being of your body be your greatest concern but think about what will come afterwards.... which is incredibly close to you: earthly death and.... if you humans don't change.... spiritual death, which means the same fate in torment and darkness. What can still happen for your salvation happens because I want to save you humans from this spiritual death, from endless banishment in a fixed form.... Yet I cannot determine your free will, I can only repeatedly point out to you the danger of a wrong way of life and urgently advise you to listen to My words and think about them. The clock is about to run out and you will still be accepted by Me at the last minute.... But don't let this last minute pass by unused, don't throw all admonitions and warnings to the wind, but imagine that tomorrow can already be your last day, and now create and work accordingly.... And you will be eternally grateful to Me if you once recognize the fate I wanted to save you from, the dreadful fate you escaped.... Believe that only My love for you determines Me to send you My messengers. Believe that I don't want to take anything from you but only give you an unspeakable amount, and don't resist My love.... Just open your eyes and ears and consciously experience everything that happens around you.... And you will recognize the truth of My word and awaken and then do everything to save your soul from destruction....

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

God's admonishing voice.... new epoch....

B.D. No. **6079** October 15th 1954

Amen

o not let the voice of God go unheard in your ears, for a new era is dawning.... a new era which you can well experience if you pay attention to what God Himself says to you.... if you obey His voice and shape yourselves correctly, as the new era requires.... For only those people will dwell on earth in this new era who are in closest contact with God, Who will then also dwell on earth in the midst of His own. And this contact with God also requires a human being's constitution which allows for such a close bond. But you humans can still achieve this in this last time, for this is why God Himself speaks to you, so that you will see the necessity from His words and also draw the strength to transform yourselves into beings of love, without which life on the new earth is unthinkable. What you don't do by yourselves you should do when God puts it to your heart so forcefully and comprehensibly that you can be impressed by it if only you pay attention to His voice, if you let His words go to your heart and obey them. Hearing God's voice in the din of the world is conditional on your will, then it will sound in you directly, or you will listen with satisfaction when God speaks to you through His messengers.... you will recognize the father's voice Who is concerned about you and wants to help you find your way out of a state of death.... Who wants to make life accessible to you.... But you yourselves have to take the path which leads to life. And God shows you this path through His word.... He Himself instructs you, and His instructions are truly clear and unmistakable, and they can kindle a bright light in you if only you pay attention to them and don't let them fall on your ears. Whether you want to believe it or not.... the earth is entering a new developmental epoch, and in this epoch it will also be inhabited by people who, however, will have to be in a different state than you are on earth at present.... Yet a change is still possible for you, you yourselves can reach the degree which allows you to stay on the new earth, yet always only with God's help.... Therefore His voice sounds to you again and again and admonishes you to strive for this change of nature and to enter into such intimate contact with Him that you will become suitable to be transferred to this new earth when the hour has come.... For it is close at hand for you.... soon the time limit God has set for you humans

on this earth will have expired, and soon the transformation of the earth will take place which will usher in a new era of development.... And everything that is unsuitable for the new earth will come to an end and be banished again into new forms according to its spiritual maturity.... Listen to the voice of God which admonishes and warns you so that you belong to those whom His will saves, whom He will transfer to the paradise of the new earth in the end....

Amen

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

Serious admonitions and warnings from God.... sheet anchor....

B.D. No. **6655** September 27th 1956

You will drift inexorably towards the abyss if you don't grasp the sheet anchors yourselves which again and again are thrown to you by My love. But this grasping of a lifeline requires your will, and this is too weak or turned towards completely different aims so that you don't pay attention to what could mean salvation for you. And thus time will pass until the end without you being willing to leave the paths which lead towards the abyss. And you cannot be prevented from doing so.... Nor will My unusual intervention bring you to your senses, you will accept it with the same unbelief which is your nature before, you will indifferently follow everything and seek again to arrange and continue life for your benefit.... You will remain untouched by what should be a last attempt to awaken people and urge them on a different path.... But you will not be able to stop the last end, which will then bring a hard lot for you.... the new banishment in the creations of the new earth. Because of your freedom of will you cannot be hindered in your conduct of life, you can only be made aware of it again through warnings and admonitions, yet this, too, depends on your free will as to whether these warnings and admonitions make an impression on you, whether they influence and stimulate you into a change of will. And therefore earthly life continues in an apparently orderly manner, an apparent blossoming can be observed as far as earthly plans are concerned, untiring work and activity can be observed, an accumulation of earthly values, an increased lust for life is evident, success upon success, and people are satisfied with this earthly development as soon as it provides them with physical advantage, physical comfort. But the deeper they sink spiritually. For in the midst of their earthly striving they completely forget their actual earthly task, that they should mature spiritually.... But I have recognized this state since eternity, and My plan of salvation has also been determined in accordance with it, which then provides for an end of the development period when no more spiritual successes are evident on this earth. And this point in time will soon come, for there are only very few spiritually striving people but an infinite number of only worldly oriented ones. And since the purpose of the earth is only the upward development of the **soul**, but this is no longer regarded as a priority, the earth has fulfilled its mission for this epoch.... it must give way to a completely new-ordered earth, or also: a new order must be established on this earth so that it again corresponds to its actual meaning and purpose. But it can never be expected that the people on this earth will change again.... They drift ever further downwards and I stop this fall by binding them again in the creations of the new earth. There is no spiritual change on **this** earth, as is often assumed by those who don't want to believe in an end of this earth period.... But the change will come, however, on the **new** earth a spiritually more mature human race will be found which will now live a life again according to My will and in constant contact with the spiritual kingdom.... But such a life can never be expected on **this** earth because the material spirit is too developed, because My adversary keeps people in bondage and they themselves do not oppose him. Therefore, what he thought he could plunge into the abyss will be taken from him.... His share will be snatched from him through the new banishment, thus he himself will be weakened for a long time and will no longer be able to harass people because they have given themselves to Me and are withdrawn from his influence. But one thing is certain, that you humans on this earth are close to this turning point, that you have to reckon with an end of this earth and that this end also means a complete destruction of the earth's surface, which also includes the end of man and animal, thus of every creature. This is why again and again words of love and mercy sound to you humans, this is why I don't stop sending you admonitions and warnings, this is why again and again I

throw you lifelines, because I want to help you to grasp the whirlpool of the world and not let yourselves drift on.... otherwise you will inevitably end up in the abyss and face an agonizing fate, the new banishment in the creations of the new earth....

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

God's warning of torments of new banishment....

B.D. No. **6694** November 20th 1956

nd eternities can pass until your souls have found their way home to Me; but it is certain that **L**they will return to Me one day. But these words should not make you humans lukewarm in your spiritual striving, you should not.... in the certainty that one day you will reach the aim after all and not be eternally lost.... through this earthly life indifferently and neglect your soul's work, for you don't know how agonizing the time is for you which is granted to failing souls after this life on earth. For it is the time of the end, and it signifies your death.... if you are **not** called away prematurely.... something **different** than before. For the spiritual kingdom is closed to you after the end of this earth, which otherwise received the souls who departed from earth and who could still continue their maturing process in the spiritual kingdom if they were willing to do so.... But now, after the end of this earth, a completely different period of development begins, the order which is My eternal law will be re-established everywhere, and this also means a new incarnation for all spiritual substances.... beginning with the banishment into solid matter and the incorporation of what was previously bound in it into the process of development, which continues to progress.... All immature spiritual substances are, as it were, incarnated again in the most diverse new creations of this earth, and for the spiritual kingdom too it is a time of peace and tranquillity, because the dark forces can now no longer wage battle, for they too are banished in form.... My adversary is in shackles, for his followers are bound. And thus you know that you will face a dreadful fate after the end of this earth, even if you are certain that one day you will be released from all torment and allowed to be blissfully happy. But you should not overlook the time until then, and therefore you should do everything in order to find Me before then. For you will still spend eternities at a distance from Me.... Yet through your own fault, for I constantly convey the knowledge to you humans but only very few accept it. And the days go by and remain unused. And you can believe that you will be eternally grateful to Me for the most severe suffering if it has led you to a different way of thinking, if you have found Me through the suffering before the end. But suffering is only the only means left, suffering can be a blessing for you if it makes you realize that you have to change before it is too late. My love does not want people to suffer, but My love wants to spare you an immeasurably long time of suffering through small suffering, for I know the extent of torments, and what I will still let come upon you on earth in order to achieve your transformation can only be called tiny compared to those torments. But the hardened human hearts cannot be moved in any other way than through extreme adversity.... And therefore such hardship has to come if I still want to win over a few, even if you humans will not be able to understand that I keep silent about everything people do to each other, or when I Myself harshly touch people through events of a natural nature.... I allow much, for this hardship on earth will soon come to an end.... But the hardship of the souls who do not find their way to Me will last an infinitely long time again. Once you will certainly end up with Me, but do you want to prolong the time of distance from Me, the time of unhappiness, which is the result of distancing yourselves from God? Whereas it is already possible for you to bring it to an end now on this earth? I urgently implore you to believe these words and go into yourselves.... Just let your thoughts wander into infinity for once, so that you may receive enlightenment which you think you cannot believe And truly, I will listen to your request, I Myself will take hold of you and help you to take the right path before the end, the path which leads to Me and to eternal bliss

Amen

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

Amen

The natural event is the last admonition before the end....

Y ou are repeatedly advised to remember the end which is approaching the whole human race but which can also be encountered by each are after the first state. which can also be encountered by each one of you beforehand already, because no person can protect himself when I recall him from this earth. Time and again you will be admonished and warned, time and again you will be reminded of previous predictions by seers and prophets which likewise refer to the end of this earth, and time and again you will also be made aware of death by the events surrounding yourselves. Yet only if you seriously consider such thoughts will you also give account to yourselves, you will be sincerely critical of your way of life and make an effort to still gain spiritual benefit on this earth. If, however, all these indications and the admonitions and warnings leave no impression on you, then the end will take you by surprise and you will fall prey to it entirely unprepared. When people inform you of it on My instructions you laugh at them and mock them and deem yourselves spiritually far superior to them.... And thus there only remains one way in order to instruct you more credibly.... that the forces of nature will remind you of an end.... I have to use this means for the sake of the many unbelieving people who carry on as if they will live on earth forever. What My Word cannot achieve can still be accomplished by this natural event: inner reflection and also a conscious turning to Me; although people can also fight even harder to stay alive and mentally still oppose Me.... Yet the power Which they refuse to acknowledge must give evidence of Itself, and this is why the natural disaster will have immense consequences, because I want to address people everywhere and direct their thoughts towards their end.... And thus all people shall receive knowledge of My intervention, even though it will still be limited, hence not affecting the whole earth. Yet it will not be possible to ignore My voice since it is, after all, a final warning of the end of this earth, which can be expected soon afterwards.

However, prior to that I can only ever announce an end as well as this natural disaster through My Word. And therefore My servants will time and again mention what humanity can expect. And extraordinary suffering and a time of need, which every human being will have to endure, shall support these servants and demand attention to their words.... For every person shall experience that he can be victorious if he has faith and calls upon Me in his distress. In view of people's low spiritual level My intervention no longer signifies compulsory faith either, for they try to explain everything rationally and even then will still not acknowledge a Power Which is in command of life and death. But they shall be offered every opportunity to change their thinking, and that can only be brought about by a natural disaster on this scale. This is why I will still use this last resort.... while leaving the free decision to every individual person, thus not forcibly affecting him.... Consider your own end if you are incapable of believing in an end of this earth. For there is not much time left until the hour will come when that which I constantly announce to you will happen, because I love you and want to save you, because I want to protect you from renewed banishment into hard matter.... For each one of you can still change himself for the better if it is his will....

Amen

Translation handled by Heidi Hanna

Tireless reminder and warning of the end....

B.D. No. **6835** May 21st 1957

Only a short time separates you from the great event which will take place as My direct influence in order to send you the last great warning before the end. It can only ever be pointed out to you but you cannot be forced to believe it, but one day you will bitterly regret not having believed these predictions, for it depends on whether and how you use the short time for your souls. For this event will cost countless sacrifices, and none of you knows whether he himself will also be a victim, and then his soul will enter the kingdom of the beyond completely unprepared, and yet it could have achieved great spiritual progress.... (5/21/1957) You have travelled a long path before you were allowed to stay on this earth as a human being for the purpose of the test of will, the passing of which will earn you a glorious life in the spiritual kingdom in light and freedom.... Now during this time, which precedes the last end, only a few people are intent on fulfilling their actual purpose of earthly life, and once they have passed earthly life then the course of development on earth is irrevocably completed. A completely different phase of development begins in the spiritual kingdom when a person's passing away occurs even **before** the last destruction. And this can still be a blessing for the human being that the soul still comes to realization and strives upwards, for which it is also given every help in the spiritual kingdom. But when the hour of the end has come, then a period of development is completely finished, then there is no longer a possibility for the immature soul to make up for what it has missed in the kingdom of the beyond, then the gates into this kingdom are closed for a long time and a thorough purification takes place, both in the earthly as well as in the spiritual world. For people who failed in their earthly lifetime, the long course of development beforehand has been in vain.... They do not attain freedom, but the earthly-material shells of the soul harden.... It begins a new course of development in solid matter, it takes upon itself the dreadful sufferings and torments of being bound, it goes through the creations of the new earth again in its individual substances.... It falls back into endless depths and yet was shortly before the end of its course of development.... You humans should seriously try to imagine this, then you will also understand why I constantly and with untiring patience send you warnings and admonitions. I want to protect you from this fate of a new banishment and only ever admonish you to work on your soul to such an extent that you may still enter the spiritual kingdom first. I know about the countless souls who are approaching this fate but whose will remains completely free until the end and can still change in the last hour. I also know about the many people of weak faith whom I therefore also want to address, and I try to bring all of them to their senses through My last great intervention before the end. And all of them shall experience that not long afterwards the end will also come, as it is proclaimed.... Especially the predictions through seers and prophets are still means of grace of special value, but they have to be used in free will. And I help everyone to strengthen their will precisely through My coming intervention, which is only a confirmation for them that the end will not be long in coming either.... And those who do not yet believe can still come to faith. You don't know how beneficial the belief in an end can be for you humans, but I cannot give you such clear evidence that your faith would be under compulsion. Yet I speak to you again and again, and I will speak to you until the last day in order to merely achieve a turning of your thoughts towards Me.... For then the greatest danger will be averted, then I will still be able to call you away beforehand and spare your soul the repeated earthly progress through the creations.... even though it will then also have to struggle hard in the kingdom of the beyond in order to ascend, yet it will receive help in every way in order to attain beatitude one day after all....

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

End time prophesies and admonitions....

B.D. No. **6870** July 12th 1957

Amen

As yet the period of Salvation is not concluded, a short period of time is still separating you humans from the final work of destruction on this earth.... And all of you could still become blessed if only you would recognise and acknowledge Me Myself in Jesus Christ. Nevertheless, the spiritual state you are in when the end of this earth, or even the end of your earthly life, comes upon you depends on this.... For the end you are granted will come suddenly and unexpectedly. And yet, no human being need be unprepared, for every person will still be told often enough what is in store for all of you, he just will not want to believe it. What is about to happen to you will ring in every person's ears again and again, for all coming worldly events are also indications and signs of a near end. And likewise all people will also hear My voice resound from above, for this event will not remain hidden from any person and can still be a last warning for everyone that the end can happen just as suddenly to them as it will happen to those who fall prey to the natural disaster. It will only be a little while longer, yet it will soon pass by.... But then the end will come without fail along with the Judgment

which will decide the fate of every single soul. If only you humans would just acquaint yourselves with this idea that you create your own future fate, and if only you would believe Me that you can still attain your goal with ease providing you still make use of the short time, providing you entrust yourselves to Me and appeal for My guidance.... But you don't listen to My warnings and admonitions, you remain indifferent, and you allow the disaster to confront you without protecting yourselves from it or averting it.... For you do not believe.... You don't believe My Words and I Am unable to inform you of the coming events in any other way than through My Word, in view of the fact that you must find the path to Me of your own volition and therefore you may not be given more obvious proof....

And the wheel of time keeps turning relentlessly.... Countless people will still be recalled by Me and this, too, should arouse people from their sluggish, routine life that is like a sleep from which they will be rudely awakened one day but then have no more time to prepare themselves for the end. The sleepers don't want to forgo their rest and slowly slip into a sleep of death, for their souls can only look forward to death because they don't appreciate life enough in order to acquire eternal life for themselves. People distance themselves ever further from Me Whom they should, after all, strive towards, and they think of their divine Redeemer even less, His act of Salvation is totally ignored, and thus My adversary, who can only be overcome by the One in Whom I embodied Myself for the sake of sinful humankind, is in control of people.... But without Him the end will also be terrible for people, for they will be hopelessly at the mercy of their destiny, they will be unable to find redemption because they reject the Redeemer Himself.... because they don't take the path to Me Who alone can help them. Again and again I approach people in Jesus Christ, again and again will people be told about His Gospel, they will repeatedly be invited to profess Jesus Christ and to adopt His divine teaching of love, and the approaching end will also be repeatedly mentioned. But it will be left to them to profess Him and to accept His blessings. But without Jesus Christ they will be unable to survive this end and neither can they be admitted to the kingdom of light if they are recalled earlier without having found Him.... All the same, the end will come without fail. However, it would not have to be feared, it would not have to be dreadful if faith in My Word impelled people to diligently work at improving their soul, for then a person would establish the connection with Me in Jesus Christ and the blessings of the act of Salvation would be utilised and assuredly also lead to maturity, so that he would not have to fear the end and the Judgment....

Amen

Translation handled by Heidi Hanna

Serious Words of admonition regarding the end....

B.D. No. **7211** November 19th 1958

race yourselves for severe strokes of fate which will affect you to a greater or lesser extent Decause the end is coming ever closer and all people shall still be influenced such that they will seriously consider the end, be it their own end or that which the whole earth can expect.... They shall only be seriously reminded to prepare themselves, for you don't have much time left. Hence you humans will repeatedly hear from Me Myself about what is in store for you and you would do well to heed My Words, to accept them as pure truth and to adjust your life accordingly. There will always be people again who will try to lessen such admonitions and warnings, who will claim that they are implausible and aim to trivialise what is, after all, hugely important because it can determine the state of your souls for an infinitely long time to come.... Don't listen to them but keep to My Word instead which, time and again, comes to you from above, for I Myself will make sure that you receive the information; and anyone who hears it should take it seriously and regard it as evidence of My love that I Myself want to save his soul and therefore speak to him. I know who receives My Word and I admonish all of them to ponder it in their hearts and to do everything so that they will not suddenly and unexpectedly be met by what is to come and, indeed, must come on account of the many people who live in a deaf and blind state. Then you, who accept and believe My Words, will be able to contribute much towards clarifying the situation by informing your fellow human beings that you have

long since known about it already through My Word.... Then you will also be able to announce to them that the final end will just as certainly follow not long afterwards. For in My love and mercy I still want to give all people a last reprieve during which time they can make up for what they had previously failed to do, and therefore they will still provide them with the evidence of the credibility of all proclamations which I send to you humans in such a natural way that you can just as easily be inclined to doubt them.... That which is decided in My plan will irrevocably come true.... But My plan is well thought through in all wisdom and therefore will not be overturned or changed, neither in its form nor its time.... For this reason you can accept My Word as irrevocable and thus live your life accordingly, and you will not need to regret it, for the acquisition of earthly possessions will prove to be utterly pointless, since everything will be taken away from you. However, all of you will be able to acquire spiritual possessions if you seriously want them. Listen to My Word and believe the truthfulness of the One Who conveys it to you.... And then consider how seriously you will still have to work at improving yourselves in order to exist before Me when your hour has come that I will recall you from the world.... And not one of you knows when this hour will come, but for all of you it is closer than you think. This is why My love calls to you time and again: Prepare yourselves and only place importance upon that which serves your spiritual development.... Everything else is unimportant and will continue to become even less important the closer you are to the end.... But the fact that the end will come is certainly true and, therefore, you should not doubt but believe....

Amen

Translation handled by Heidi Hanna

Serious reminder and indication of the end....

B.D. No. **7298** March 4th 1959

'he turn of the world is still preceded by much misery, for people still have to be severely touched L beforehand because they go along in the frenzy of worldly pleasure and make no effort to prepare themselves for the near end, for their own end as well as for the end of the earth, which is immensely significant for every single human being. It is no longer a long time but people do not believe it and work and create as if they still had eternally long times ahead of them where they or their descendants can reap the fruits of their labour.... But no one will attain the blessing of what he tries to build with effort and sacrifice. Everything will take the course of the earthly, it will fall prey to destruction, in whatever way that may happen. Even the coming natural disaster can deprive you of all earthly possessions, insofar as you humans have your dwelling place in the area of this natural occurrence. But even those who will survive it unscathed will no longer have a long life span, and their possessions will also face ruin, for the end will follow not long after, and nothing will be spared from this end.... And if you humans seriously think about it, then your effort and work should not be in proportion to the benefit of what you create for yourselves, because you yourselves don't know how long you will be beneficiaries, on the other hand you know exactly that once the death of your body is certain. Although you don't want to believe that actual life will only begin after that.... But you should nevertheless reckon with it and prepare yourselves, and you will truly do well and gain far more than earthly possessions can mean to you. The time ahead of you cannot be called a time of rest, every single one of you will be affected by all kinds of strokes of fate so that you will not sink into rest, which for you is equal to the rest of death, for you should be and remain vigilant and again and again be reminded of the upheaval you have to expect. You should not attach your heart to earthly matter, again and again you should think of death, and therefore you will also experience much around you with your fellow human beings if it does not concern you yourselves which should and will make you think if you are of serious and good will to cover the path across earth in God's will and to fulfil your purpose of earthly life. Then you will be addressed by Him again and again, for He wants to help you to still reach the right goal before the end comes; He wants to assist you in the battle against the world and in the work you should do on your soul during the short time you still have left until the end. And the coming time cannot be a time of rest for people but they have to be stirred up again and again and kept in restlessness and worry so that they will not slacken but again and again think of their own

death, which can quickly befall anyone. What happens is not by chance; it is all based on God's will, Who in turn intervenes according to the will of the human being where it is necessary. And He will still often intervene in a painful way, for the human being's soul shall not be lost but still arise to life as long as it still lives on earth. But every human being's hour of death can already be the next day, the human being himself does not know it, but he should reckon with it and do everything to be so prepared that he gladly and joyfully gives up earthly life in order to exchange it for a joyful and free existence in the spiritual kingdom. The time is serious and no-one should take it lightly, everyone should work on himself and his soul and put earthly worries aside, for everything will work itself out for the person of good will as soon as he puts the spiritual goal before his earthly endeavours, but he will never be blessed who only desires the world and creates without ceasing for this world.... He will lose everything and also himself, for his soul will return into the darkness from which it should rise....

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

Admonition regarding the end....

B.D. No. **7364** May 16th 1959

Amen

n view of the near end you will be admonished time and again to remember your actual task, which L concerns your soul's full maturing and not only the fulfilment of your bodily needs. You should always be aware of the fact that every day might be the last one for you, that the next day you might no longer be able to use earthly goods and that you will only keep that which the soul had acquired in earthly life. And how deprived will you then feel if you have no spiritual possessions to show for, how poor you will be despite your great earthly wealth and reputation.... None of it will follow you into eternity; spiritual goods, however, cannot be taken from you, they are your possessions and will make you exceedingly happy when you enter the spiritual realm. And all of you can count on having only a short lifetime left, regardless of how old you are. Thank God for it if the grace of a long life on earth was granted to you already, but also bear in mind that you could die any day, for no-one knows the day and the hour of his passing away from this earth. However, in view of the end many people will lose their life **prematurely**, and this will always be God's will, Who tries to save what can still be saved.... Not everyone will be able to survive the events which will yet happen on earth before the end, and besides, it can also still be an extraordinary blessing if the human being is allowed to leave the earth sooner in order to still find an opportunity in the spiritual realm for the maturing of his soul, because he is negligent in his psychological task. Were you able to foresee, you would truly not accomplish your earthly work so keenly, you would.... if you are of good will, focus on the work of improving your souls, for you would recognise that all earthly efforts and worries are useless in view of what lies ahead of you. But your way of life may not be enforced upon you, you must choose the right path voluntarily, you must accept the admonitions and warning presented to you by God through His Word and comply with them, and it will only be a blessing for you. And anyone with open eyes and ears can see for himself what is happening in the world and how chaotic everything is, which irrevocably must lead to a catastrophic end.

And if he listens to God's Word, if he listens to His servants' message, it should be easy for him to lead an appropriate way of life.... if he merely believes that he is close to the end and believes the information God conveys to him through his messengers....Not much time is left but it would be sufficient for your soul to still attain the necessary maturity, providing you seriously tackle this work.... of being good, of making an effort to treat your fellow human beings with love, of accomplishing selfless works of neighbourly love, of looking towards God and of opening your heart and ears for Him when He speaks to you.... You should only want to do what is right and appeal to God for strength and grace.... And truly, He will look after you and grant you an abundance of strength and grace, for He will leave no-one alone and without help who turns to Him for help and **wants** to live a right way of life according to God's will. He will be seized by God's love and guided such that everything approaching him will contribute towards attaining maturity of soul. But he must seriously reflect on his actual purpose of existence and not hesitate, for there is not much time left for any of

you.... He should listen to what God's messengers reveal to him and arrange his life accordingly.... And he will surely do the right thing, for the time you were granted for the maturing of your souls is approaching its end....

Amen

Translation handled by Heidi Hanna

Final reminder....

B.D. No. **7522** February 14th 1960

V ou only have a little time left.... You are told this again and again, for you don't take it seriously, you don't want to believe that you are close to the end and that you are approaching this end with giant strides. For the time is fulfilled, the spiritual low is so low that a change must come about of its own accord if everything spiritual is not to be lost without salvation. And yet, you humans can still achieve your own salvation in this short time if only you can muster the serious will to do so. But the end will come irrevocably, for only a few people will still accomplish this act of salvation for themselves and make an effort to live according to God's will until the end. Yet most of them reject all admonitions and warnings, they continue to live their usual lives and thus place their souls into great hardship which, in the end, will decide their continued existence or their dissolution.... You humans don't believe in the end, and this already is spiritual hardship for your soul, which is therefore not considered according to its wretched state but has to live in want until the end. And you could help it if only you lived consciously and fulfilled God's commandments.... you would fulfil the commandments of love for God and your neighbour, which every human being knows about.... you would only practice loving your neighbour and thereby also prove your love for Him your God. It is possible for all of you humans to practice love, for you are all approached daily by opportunities where you can prove your love for your neighbour, and your souls would mature in no time at all and you would no longer need to fear the near end either.... But as long as you don't believe in it you don't make an effort to mature your souls, you only pay attention to what serves your body and ignore your soul's desires.... But you do not stop time, nor do you stop the end. One day after the other seems to pass in peace, and yet the signs are already making themselves felt everywhere, for everything comes as it is written.... By the signs you will recognize the hour in which you live. Everything points to the fact that a change will take place, for love has grown cold amongst people, darkness is great, humanity lives without faith, for even those who speak of faith only possess a dead faith without spirit and life.... people chase after matter, they don't believe in Jesus Christ, they have no bond with Him and are therefore still completely under the control of His adversary.... And he rages unmistakably, for he knows that he does not have much time left.... But time is limited, it is coming to an end, and there are also irrevocable limits to his activity.... And thus the end will come unexpectedly, and only the few believers will know how close the end is to everyone, and these will live consciously, they will adjust themselves to the fact that they will still have to endure the final battle, but they will stand firm and await the coming of the lord.... For He will come on the day of judgment and fetch His own to Himself, as He Himself has proclaimed in word and scripture....

Amen

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

Serious warning about the end....

Consciously receive My Word as your Father's loving speech and listen to what I want to say to you: You are living in the last phase of this earth, it is you who live in the last days, it is you who can still experience the spiritual turning-point if your state of maturity allows you to persevere to the end. The time of the end has irrevocably come, regardless how implausible you deem this to be. For the day is predetermined in My plan of Salvation and it will be adhered to because the time is fulfilled. There will be no more delay, for the adversary's activity is getting out of hand and his actions will

B.D. No. **7596**

May 7th 1960

always be brought to an end when he exceeds the boundaries of his authority.... when he has influenced people to the point that they lose all faith in a God Who one day will hold every individual person to account as to how he has lived his life. The human being is supposed to choose his Lord during his lifetime on earth, he is supposed to choose Me and reject My adversary and thus he must also be informed about both powers who want to possess him and fight for his soul. This knowledge is crucial for making a decision.

My adversary, however, tries to suppress this information and he succeeds because people, due to their attitude and their will, leave themselves open to his influence. And he takes advantage of it in a way which surpasses his authority by far: He influences people to take violent actions against the believers, against everything that is to be understood as belief in a God and Creator.... Most of all, he tries to induce people into eradicating the belief in the divine Redeemer Jesus Christ. He will unleash the final battle of faith and, in a manner of speaking, force Me to put an end to his activities in order to save the few, who want to remain loyal to Me, from eternal ruin. And this time is near and therefore also the end. By repeatedly announcing this to you through My Word I only intend to make you realise the significance of the time you are living in, you should be aware of the gravity of this time and take care not to fall prey to My adversary's artful temptations, for he influences people in an appalling manner in order to make them abandon their belief in Me and is very successful. And if I Am now counteracting his actions by speaking to people Myself in order to enable them to have faith in Me or to strengthen their faith, then this, in itself, is already an explanation for My Word from above, which truly ought to convince you, for My love for you humans motivates Me to help you in a time of momentous spiritual hardship, which can let you go astray for eternities and which I therefore would like to stop from happening to you.

Even though your free will alone is decisive I nevertheless take pity on your ignorance, your misguided thinking and indifference, and by talking to you I try time and again to shake you out of your apathy and motivate you to think. Believe that you will be in great spiritual peril if you don't abide by My Word and fight against your enemy.... Believe that you have the strength to do so, that you need not fear to succumb in the battle against him.... Just change your will. Direct it towards Me if you want to find God and I will let Myself be found by you. But if you are indifferent My adversary will gain the upper hand over you, and then you will be lost for an endless time. This is the danger you find yourselves in and I know that you need exceptional help, yet I cannot determine your will, I can only ever speak to you again and warn and admonish you, I can only ever give you My merciful love and inform you of what is to come, of the time you are approaching.... I cannot do anything other than lovingly speak to you time and again, so that you may recognise a God and Father, so that you will believe in Him and loyally abide by this faith. But the end will come irrevocably, for My Word is truth and fulfils itself, and the hour of the end has been predetermined since the beginning of time.... Hence accept My Word in your hearts and just desire to become blessed.... And I will not leave you, I will give you strength to persevere until the end.... I will be a powerful protection and shield for My Own and support you when you have to profess Me before the world....

Amen

Translation handled by Heidi Hanna

Great spiritual need.... warning of new banishment....

B.D. No. **8854** September 16th 1964

That My word sounds to you all the time is also to be a perpetual impetus for you to your mission activity, because the spiritual trouble on earth is so great that you will truly undertake no vineyard work in vain, that everyone is once addressed by you and therefore also cannot remain without responsibility. I let My voice sound in every way; I touch men who are not receptive for the spoken word; I announce Myself to them in form of blows of fate, but I leave no man unwarned. Because they stand before their last decision and then have to take upon themselves the lot, which they have created for themselves. Oh, if only you humans would listen to My words, if only you humans would be

aware of the earthly life you only lead for the sake of this decision.... You will not be able to enjoy earthly life for much longer, for you are approaching the end with giant strides.... And what comes afterwards is so dreadful that you are not able to grasp it, and I want to protect you from this dreadfulness and only demand of you that you listen to Me when I speak to you through My word or through strokes of fate.... It is always My language, which sounds to you, which only I can speak to you, because also in the latter I want to be heard by you. And you will still very often be affected by strokes of fate, for I express Myself in such a way that you should recognize Me as a power Which you cannot resist, and you must now acknowledge this power and call to It for help.... If you only acknowledge Me, if you send this call to Me fully consciously, then you are rescued for time and eternity, but I must demand this acknowledgement, otherwise your earth course is in vain, in which you are to turn towards Me again completely, as you had turned away from Me before. And the spiritual hardship is so great because it is a decision for eternal times, because if you make the wrong decision you will have to take the path through matter again from which I want to protect you. And as long as therefore My word sounds to you, you can be pointed out through these My messengers to the disaster, which threatens you, if you decide wrongly. You can take note of the knowledge, which is also not denied to you, which gives you information about your purpose of earth life, about your beginning and your final aim.... And blessed is he who accepts this knowledge, who lets himself be taught without resistance and who recognizes in the giver the creator of heaven and earth.... who feels himself to be His creature of Whose love and grace he is dependent.... And blessed are My messengers who always and constantly do vineyard work.... To them, too, I promise My help and only admonish them not to become lukewarm and indifferent in their work for Me and My kingdom.... For I know how great the spiritual need is.... I alone know where help can still be brought to erring souls, where people can be found who gladly accept My word and carry it on.... And My loving care is meant for all of them, so that no word is spoken in vain, which they express for Me and My kingdom, so that they are touched and also the power of My word is apparent to all. And My word will flow out there, where hearts willing to receive are found, and even if they are only few.... But these few will be rescued from the lot of a new banishment in solid matter....

Amen

Translation handled by Doris Boekers

Serious admonitions....

B.D. No. **6194** February 21st 1955

Time and again I admonish you to detach yourselves from the world.... Yet you humans attach yourselves to it ever more, you progressively chase after earthly possessions, you increasingly indulge yourselves in the pleasures of life, and the spiritual kingdom becomes ever more distant for you, which can never be taken possession of alongside the physical world. And that is your ruin, the fact that you hand yourselves over to the lord who draws your souls down so that you get ever more entangled in his nets of life, which are gold-plated and therefore not recognised for what they are.... Your desire for the pleasures of life will result in your death.... For this desire is placed into your heart by My adversary, he impels you to increase your craving of abandoning yourselves to worldly pleasures.... he inflames your physical longings into seeking and also finding fulfilment in sin.... He dispels all good thoughts, selfish love is being fanned into greatest passion, people only belong to him alone for they no longer question whether they live according to My will, to please Me.... The have fallen prey to the world and consequently to the one who is lord of this world....

Dense darkness is spread across earth because no spiritual ray can penetrate it, and in this darkness My adversary has an easy game.... he captures countless souls and prepares their fate which they are incapable of realising in their blindness.... He will certainly give them whatever they desire in earthly life, yet their fate after the death of their body will be a dreadful one.... For then he will take full possession of them and render them powerless and unable to release themselves from his control, and they will have to pay for their short lifetime on earth in comfort with a dreadful destiny in eternity.... Yet regardless of how seriously it is presented to people, regardless of how urgently they are

admonished and warned against the enemy of their souls.... they won't listen and steadfastly keep their eyes on the world, which attracts them with its radiance.

And sin gets out of hand, for what the human being cannot accrue automatically he tries to gain by wrongful means. Nothing is sacred to him, neither his neighbour's possessions nor his life if only he can improve his situation, if only he can derive an advantage to serve his body.... And with an attitude like that the light cannot possibly penetrate his heart, he lives in deepest darkness and feels comfortable therein. It is a time of depravity, a time of sin in which My adversary celebrates his triumphs, in which My messengers of light gain little influence and only the powers from below are successful.... My adversary is reaping a rich harvest.... and the time is approaching its end.... The work in My vineyard is needed more than ever so that people who do not completely submit to his influence can still be saved.... whose souls have not yet fallen prey to him....

Amen

Translation handled by Heidi Hanna